
 
 
 

 Hometown 

Part 5 – Work Through Discouragement and Get the Job Done 

Shay Robbins 

 

Today, we’re going to jump into Nehemiah 6.  The proper title is this: Work Through Discouragement 

and Get the Job Done.  It’s kind of a fun point in the Book of Nehemiah because things really begin to 

take a turn.  Nehemiah has to lead through some significant hardships, some evil doers that have risen 

up that are trying to draw him off course, but he pushes through it and finally realizes his objective.  It’s 
an exciting point in the book and I think it’s an exciting time for us as a church body.   
 

As you know, we’ve mentioned several times that our church is made up of folks coming from several 
different counties in Southwest Missouri as well as part of Arkansas.  So, I have put together an Ozark 

translation for our title and, in Ozarkian language, it’s this:  Grit to it and Get-R-Done.  Do you know what 

I’m talking about?  Let’s grit to it.   
 

I like this Ozarkian language because I think the word grit is increasing in value with each year that goes 

by.  One of the products of our helicopter parenting that’s been happening over the last 10, 15, 20 years 
is that many of the young folks that are coming up into the work force and being launched from their 

home are lacking this essential character quality of grit because, frankly, we have saved our kids or 

rescued them from lessons that could have really grown their grit and their grind to overcome obstacles 

and adversity.   We live in a world where we can expect… and we know it is full of difficulty, is it not?   

 

This concept of grit… I’ve kind of defined it pretty simply right here.  It is the unyielding courage in the 
face of hardship or danger.   

 

I’m coming off of a really fun weekend.  Myself and a bunch of the guys from the community took our 

boys camping on a father/son canoe trip.  We went down to Tyler Bend, about 30 miles south of 

Harrison, Arkansas. We camped out and it was amazing.   

 

You all know that Knox is surrounded by women in his household.  It’s important that he and Daddy get 
out and exercise our manhood.  We got out to the campsite and for the first 45 minutes, Knox wrestled 

with his buddy Jaken out in the grass.  They were non-stop going at it.  I was thinking, Wow, this was 

possibly over do.   

 

Then all the other guys showed up and it was hilarious.  You’ve got kids… Knox is on the youngest end, 

so you have five-year-olds all the way up to teenagers.  As soon as they get to the campsite, they all pull 

out their pocket knives. Then they take their weapons to make more weapons.  So, we’re carving out 
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spears and stabbing mechanisms and shanks and all this stuff.  You’re thinking to yourself, Please, God, if 

we make it through this weekend, it’s going to be a miracle.   
 

It was such a fun weekend, but there were plenty of opportunities, as a dad, to kind of build into this 

character quality of grit.  One such example is when all these knives got pulled out, there were a lot of 

emotions that go through your head as a parent, a lot of scenarios that you play out.  One way to handle 

it is to pull the knife out of their hand.  I think that’s the wrong thing to do.  I think instead of taking the 
knife from a young man, you need to turn around and showing him how to use the knife.  And then 

when that young man cuts himself, rather than taking that knife and saying “Oh, I should have known 

better,” let that wound teach them the hard lesson. 

 

Knox is out running around and being the youngest, there was a soccer game going on and he ran out in 

to the middle and he was just having a blast.  My daddy heart is swelling because I just see him out there 

getting after it.  He’s getting banged around and at one point, he got his fingers bent back.  He came 
running off the field crying.  Again, another opportunity presented itself.  What can I do to raise up this 

young man to build into him grit that’s going to benefit him for a lifetime.  From watching older men 
around me who I admire and follow as men… and really my daddy was a great example.  When Knox 

came over, I got down on his level, took a knee and let him be heard.  He shared his pain and I gave him 

a hug and I told him I loved him and turned him around and said, “Get back out there.”  Sure enough, he 
did.  We just had one little deposit into that grit bank to make sure that boy is growing up.  It’s not just 

little boys, it’s little girls too.  We have to take opportunities to raise up a generation of leaders. 
 

Before we get into Nehemiah 6, I want to just recast this vision.  It’s not the first time you’ve heard this.  

Everybody who is sitting in here, who has chosen to follow Jesus, you are a Christian leader.  Regardless 

of your personality or the position that God has put you in inside your home or outside your home.  If 

you choose to follow Jesus, you’re going to have to swim upstream against the culture that is against 

you and what you believe in.  It requires you to be a leader if you choose to follow Jesus.  I put that fresh 

challenge on you.  Then the second thing I want to ask you is this: “What’s your succession plan?”  

Leaders reproduce leaders.   

 

This week on Thursday was the National Day of Prayer.  I had the privilege of attending our Ozark 

Mountain Prayer Breakfast at the Hilton Convention Center on Thursday morning.  When we walked into 

that huge room in the convention center, it was filled with 1,200 believers who had gathered together to 

pray on that National Day of Prayer.  Of the 1,200 in attendance, 500 were kids from local communities.  

Isn’t that something?   
 

I honor the leaders of the Ozark Prayer Breakfast.  They did a great job of calling out each school district, 

one by one.  Bradleyville, Taneyville, Hollister, Reeds Spring, Branson. They called up the homeschooled 

kids, School of the Ozarks, Trinity Academy and they stood up, one by one, and were given an ovation.  

We can’t change our hometown without investing in the next generation leaders.  It’s absolutely 
essential.  In order to do that, if we want to influence our hometown for change, we’ve got to teach 
those upcoming leaders what it means to have grit, to grind through hardship, and see a job through. 

 



As parents, mentors, business leaders, church leaders, we’ve got a responsibility to raise up and to 

reproduce the next generation.  So, each environment that you lead in, you need to have a succession 

plan.  I shouldn’t say you, it should be we instead. I’m with you in this.  We need to have a succession 
plan.   

 

So, in the Robbins Family, we think through this.  We strategically want to set our kids up to learn these 

lessons.  We’ve got to let our kids struggle.  One of the things I think we’ve lost alongside of this is, as 

America has become urbanized…  There’s been this powerful tool that we have lost that so many grew 
up experiencing and being honed by, but this next generation isn’t experiencing.  It’s two words.  Mah 
nur.  Let me say it again.  mah nur.  You gotta teach these kids to grit to it and get-r-done.   

 

In the Robbins household, we went out this spring and bought ourselves some chicks, six chicks from 

Tractor Farm Supply.  Now, do we need these chickens?  No, we do not.  We need their manure because 

we want our children to be trained by it.  You might look at your children…  Be honest.  On a scale of 1 -
10 – I call it the grit scale – this kid is a six, okay?  You need to get a goat and let him be trained by it. 

 

We got these chicks, and these are the Robbins kids’ chicks.  They get to take care of them.  You know 

they’re really cute right now, but when they grow up, they get less cute and more stinky and we invite 

that because we want our kids to learn what it means to kind of scoop through the stinky stuff of life and 

see a job through.  This is just one little strategy we have in the Robbins household and we’re having a 
lot of fun doing it.  With any luck, they’ll turn out like their dad and take a senior picture that’s looks a 
little like this. (picture of young Shay with a turkey).  You load 20,000 turkeys in a year and you begin to 

do weird things. 

 

Here’s what we’re going to do.  Before we jump into Nehemiah, I’m going to take you guys to the locker 
room; I’m going to give you a little pump up speech.  Now, I realize a lot of my analogies fall short on 
those of you who were in choir and band and I’m sorry, but my music career ended with Hot Cross Buns 

on my recorder.  I tried to kind of show off to see how much I could remember in the first service and I 

was like, “BAC, BAC, BBBB, BAC,” and they were like, “No, it’s GAC, you dingbat.”  I was corrected in the 

first service.   

 

Though this may fall short on some of you, I want to take you to the locker room.  Peter says this…  In 1 
Peter 4, he makes it really…  I mean he puts out a point that is important for all of us embrace.  He said, 
12 Beloved, do not be surprised at the fiery trial when it comes upon you to test you, as though 

something strange were happening to you.   

 

How many times when life’s hardships fall on you, you’re like, “What is happening to me, Lord!”?  Hey, 

we need to come to expect this.  We live in a broken, messed up world and hardship is going to find it’s 
way into your life and we’ve got to be ready for it.  I grew up watching my dad.  This is not the first time 
you’ve heard this, but I mean the house could be burning down, the dog ran away, and there’s no 
money in the bank account, and Rob Robbins is there calm, cool, and collected, ready to lead the 

Robbins family out of the situation.   
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I just think that as believers that’s the kind of presence we should be in our hometown.  When difficulty 

comes and hardship is met, instead of panicking, reeling, and being caught back on our heels, we should 

be ready for it, expecting it, and looking for opportunity to lead people out of it.   

 

You know when adversity comes, people are looking for help.  They need their questions answered and 

we have the way out.  We might not have all the answers in the moment, but as we’re going to discuss 
here shortly, God has given us the tool set to find our way out of that situation.  He goes on to say, 

16 Yet if anyone suffers as a Christian, let him not be ashamed, but let him glorify God in that name.  

Let him glorify God in the midst of his hardships and trials.   

 

For me, this has really kind of flipped a switch and I think it’s important to go back to God’s Word and be 
reminded of what he says about hardship.  In the Christian perspective, when we come into hardship, 

we should know that it represents great opportunity to turn around and put God on display and glorify 

him through our actions and the way we lead through it.  One of the things that we do organizationally is 

when we’ve come out of a summer, we always turn back and look back at our program for the prior year 

and we ask ourselves the hard questions.  What were we the most miserable at?  Where did we fail the 

most? What were our greatest short comings?  When you take a godly perspective, you know that when 

you identify those things, your most embarrassing failures represent your greatest opportunities for 

growth.  It becomes like a treasure hunt.  So, from a Christian worldview, when we come into hardship, 

we know the stage is set and God’s ready to do something awesome.  What part do I have to play in 

this?   

 

Peter goes on to say, 16 Yet if anyone suffers as a Christian, let him not be ashamed, but let him glorify 

God in that name.  And that’s the key right there.  When you come into the hardship, he’s not going to 
show you the way out right away because God wants to test you, he wants to cause you to grow in the 

midst of the hardship.  If you choose to place your trust in Him, you could put anxiety aside and begin to 

move forward to accomplish your mission.   

 

When you were enlisted to follow Christ, you did not accept an invitation to a bland, risk adverse, 

meaningless existence.  When you gave your heart to Jesus, you sunk your hands in the mane of a lion.  

There are too many times where we go about our Christian lives as victims, like we’re missing out on so 
much that the world has to offer.  The truth is when we feel that way, we are missing out.  You’re 
missing out on a great adventure that God has for you.  What adventure ever took place without 

adversity in it?  Imagine Frodo Baggins… They hand him the ring and he just skips through the Shire and 

drops it off at the end.  You’re left thinking that wasn’t much of a story.  I know some of you guys watch 

Hallmark and that illustration fell short on you.  But, I’ve got one illustration I’m pulling out and it’s my 
ringer and it transcends race, generation, and upbringing.  It’s the words from Tim Tebow after his loss 
to Ole Miss.   

 

[Vides clip plays] 

 

Tim Tebow:  It’s just frustrating.  I want it to stay in our hearts and keep hurting because this will 
motivate me personally and I believe everybody else – coaches and the rest of the players – to never let 

something like this happen again, especially when we feel we’re a better team and don’t play up to our 
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ability.  I just want to say one thing to the fans and everybody in Gator Nation.  I’m sorry, extremely 
sorry.  You know, we were hoping for an undefeated season; that was my goal.  It’s something Florida 
has never done here.  But, I promise you one thing.  A lot of good will come out of this.  You will never see 

any player in the entire country play as hard as I will play the rest of the season, and you’ll never see 
someone push the rest of the team as hard as I will push everybody the rest of the season.  You’ll never 
see a team play harder that we will the rest of this season.  God bless. 

 

I don’t know whether to cry or scream.  Am I the only one that watches that every morning?  So now 
that we’ve gotten our charge from Tebow, listen up Woodland Hills Nation.  Are you guys ready to get 

into Nehemiah 6?  Let’s do it! 
 

We’re picking up our story when Nehemiah is getting close to the finish.  As he gets close to the finish, 

he’s got these governors from surrounding provinces that are intimidated by what he’s doing.  They rise 
up and they try to thwart his plan. That’s where we pick up.   
 

1 Now when it was reported to Sanballat, Tobiah, to Geshem the Arab and to the rest of our enemies 

that I had rebuilt the wall, and that no breach remained in it, although at that time I had not set up 

the doors in the gates, 2 then Sanballat and Geshem sent a message to me, saying, "Come, let us meet 

together at Chephirim in the plain of Ono." But they were planning to harm me.  What we’re going to 
do, as we walk through Chapter 6, is have one big idea and, surrounding that big idea, there are going to 

be a bunch of warnings.  As you set out on a mission for God, here are some things to beware of.   

 

Beware of false prophets.  This first beware is really summarized rightly by Jesus in Matthew 7: 15 

where he says this: “Beware of the false prophets, who come to you in sheep’s clothing, but inwardly 
are ravenous wolves.”  As you guys set out on God’s mission and you meet discouragement, you’ve got 
to be looking out for wolves that are dressed in sheep’s clothing.  Now, those wolves, they might appear 
in the form of a family member, a trusted confidant, a co-worker; it might be somebody from the crowd 

who has no business being involved in your life at all. They’ll come from all of these avenues, but we 
have to have eyes to see or to discern what the enemy is trying to do.  And we see that Nehemiah’s 
reaction is awesome and it teaches a lot.   

 

3 So I sent messengers to them, saying, "I am doing a great work and I cannot come down. Why 

should the work stop while I leave it and come down to you?" I love how briefly…  He just dealt with it 
and he moved on. 

 

4 They sent messages to me four times in this manner… They were really nagging at him.  …and I 

answered them in the same way. I’d be willing to bet…  Throughout Nehemiah, we see him respond in 

the way of a great leader, but you’ve got to know that Nehemiah was a human and that he was 
processing the same kinds of emotions that you and I do when we encounter hardship in our lives.  We 

see a man who is following hard after God and, as he’s processes through these things, he’s responding 
in a godly way that’s keeping focused on the task at hand.  Grit to it and get-r-done. 

 

So, here’s kind of the big idea for the morning:  Leading through adversity depends on your ability to 

discern enemy’s attacks and remain focused on the job at hand.  In order for us to do that, we’ve got to 

https://www.studylight.org/desk/?q=ne%206:1&t1=en_nas&sr=1
https://www.studylight.org/desk/?q=ne%206:2&t1=en_nas&sr=1
https://www.studylight.org/desk/?q=ne%206:3&t1=en_nas&sr=1
https://www.studylight.org/desk/?q=ne%206:4&t1=en_nas&sr=1


grow in a skill or a spiritual muscle that God is offering to all of us and it’s the spiritual muscle of 
discernment.  We see that Nehemiah wields this strength like an expert leader and he keeps his team 

moving forward.  As believers, as leaders in our hometown, we need to grow in that muscle of spiritual 

discernment.  There are three subpoints that I want to hit on that show us how to do just that. 

 

We grow in discernment in three ways: 

 

1.  Knowledge of God’s Word while walking in the Spirit.  We each have a responsibility to grow in 

God’s Word.  Its not just to have knowledge, but knowledge connected to the power of the Holy Spirit.  
You know that it requires the Holy Spirit for us to be able to read the Bible and apply it to our lives in a 

transformative way.  We need the package of those two things.  Throughout the Book of Nehemiah and, 

in particular, last week, Ted taught that there was this issue that rose up where many of the more 

wealthy folks were preying on their brethren of Israel who were in poverty and they were charging them 

interest on the loans they were giving them.  Nehemiah knew God’s word, he knew the Old Testament, 

and he knew that it was improper for the men and women of Israel to be feasting on each other, taking 

advantage of each other.  Because of his knowledge of the scripture, he was able to respond in a way 

that redeemed his kinsmen.   

 

We see Jesus as a premiere example in Matthew 4.  After he was baptized, he was led into the 

wilderness and he fasted and prayed for 40 days.  The devil came and tempted him.  The devil’s method 
of tempting Jesus was to take God’s own word and twist it.  He put a perversion on it in order to tempt 

Jesus into doing what Satan wanted him to do.  Jesus, knowing God’s Word, batted it back with God’s 
Word in proper context.  In James 4, the scripture says resist the devil and he will flee from you. And so 

Satan did in the example of Jesus.   

 

Then we go on and we look at the example of Paul.  He wrote his young son in the faith Timothy two 

letters. The second one in particular he was imprisoned in Rome and Paul was writing the last words he 

was going to write before he was killed for his faith.  His life is on the line and he’s penning these words. 

You can imagine, with each stroke of his pen, that the message he was trying to get through was 

absolutely essential.  They were the most important things that he could possible communicate to 

Timothy, the Pastor of Ephesus.   

 

The golden thread that goes through 2 Timothy is for Timothy to guard the treasure and the treasure is 

the Gospel of Jesus Christ.  He was telling Timothy, “You’ve got to be ready to preach the Word of God in 
season and out of season.  You’ve got to guard the treasure.”  False teachers were rising up and they 

were trying to lead people astray by twisting God’s truth.  It’s our responsibility as leaders in our 
community to know God’s word and to be applying it to our life. 
 

2.  Growth in maturity.  This dovetails with the first one.  We’re required to grow in our maturity.  And 
each one of us has to take personal responsibility with this.  Watch what the writer of Hebrews says in 

Hebrews 5.  12 For though by this time you ought to be teachers, you have need again for someone to 

teach you…  The writer of Hebrews is coming in with a rebuke; these are strong words. …the 

elementary principles of the oracles of God, and you have come to need milk and not solid food.  

13 For everyone who partakes only of milk is not accustomed to the word of righteousness, for he is an 
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infant.  14 But solid food is for the mature, who because of practice have their senses trained to 

discern good and evil. 

 

I want to give you a strong encouragement, an exhortation, and I want to say it humbly coming from a 

pastor’s heart for you.  Each one of you has a responsibility to pick up the sword yourself.  If you are 

dependent on a teacher on a Sunday morning to feed you God’s word, you remain an infant.  That’s 
because on the other six days of the week, you’re living your life in the midst of a battle.  Your 

hometown needs you and the only way that you can walk in the maturity of the faith is to pick up the 

sword yourself.  Each one of us has personal responsibility.  For some of us, that might be hard to hear, 

but if you remain an infant, I want to encourage you to take on that desire and pursuit of growth 

maturity in your faith. 

 

3.  Discernment is a gift we can ask for.  Here’s the good news.  When we head into hardship, hardship 
represents a lot of questions and they are generally questions you can’t answer, right?  If you had all the 

answers, it wouldn’t be that hard.  God has given us a gift and the gift of the Holy Spirit provides us 

discernment in two ways.   

 

One is in the specific sense as a spiritual gift.  So, in 1 Corinthians 12, one of the gifts that is offered to 

the body of Christ is that of a discerning spirit.  There are specific people in this room whom God has 

given this gift of discernment.  We would be wise to surround ourselves with people who have that gift.  

So, as you set out on a God-sized mission, it’s wise to surround yourself with good counsel.   

 

The second way is in a general sense where the Holy Spirit, according to John 14 and 16, will guide us 

into all truth. We’re constantly navigating all the gray space of this life and God gave all of us, who are 

believers in Jesus, the Holy Spirit to help us navigate those spaces.  So, as a leader in your hometown, 

you know that you have access to answers that other people don’t because you know the one who has 
all the answers.   

 

Think about this as either a parent or a mentor or a leader within your organization.  How fun is it when 

you have a young person that comes to you and asks for help and wisdom?  “Hey, how can I go about 
doing this?”  “How can I succeed in this?”  “What are some areas that you feel like I need to sharpen up 

on this?”  Isn’t that so encouraging?  For me, as a daddy and as a leader of young men and women, 

when I have that kind of humility come to me, I am overjoyed to give them any information I can to help 

lead them into success.  How much more so does God the Father feel that way about you?  God wants 

you to succeed.  Success doesn’t mean he’s going to pull you out of hardship.  He wants you to be 
trained by it.  But, as you walk through that hardship, he wants to lead you to succeed in those 

situations.   

 

So, if we are to grow in discernment, we grow in those three ways.  1) By growing in God’s Word and 
walking by the Spirit.  2) Growth and maturity. So, we take personal responsibility for our growth in the 

faith and practicing discernment. 3) We can go to God and ask for what we lack. 

 

Let’s jump back into the Nehemiah 6.  5 Then Sanballat sent his servant to me in the same manner a 

fifth time with an open letter in his hand. So how many times has he come prior to this?  Four, that’s 
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good math, people.  He’s coming a fifth time.  6 In it was written, "It is reported among the nations, 

and Gashmu says, that you and the Jews are planning to rebel; therefore you are rebuilding the wall. 

And you are to be their king, according to these reports.”  

 

Beware of vague accusations.  As you guys are going through hardship in your life and you’re trying to 
accomplish a God-sized mission, beware of vague accusation.  One of the most subtle ways to draw you 

off course is just to kind of throw something out there that might be unnerving.  “So and so said this 
about you.”  “This is what’s being said about you in these circles.”  They’ll slow play it and throw that out 

there and we need to be aware of that.  That’s going to be one of the first waves of attack.  Beware of 

vague accusations.  

 

7 "You have also appointed prophets to proclaim in Jerusalem concerning you, 'A king is in Judah!' And 

now it will be reported to the king according to these reports. So come now, let us take counsel 

together."  

 

8 Then I sent a message to him saying, "Such things as you are saying have not been done, but you are 

inventing them in your own mind."  Isn’t that amazing how he responds?  He’s swift, concise, and back 
to work.  What will happen often times is that these sheep in wolves clothing will first come in kind of 

just nice and easy like “So and so said this,” with a vague accusation.  Then, when there’s no reaction 
and you remain firm and steadfast, they up the ante.   

 

Beware of audacious threats.  Sanballat and his guys were trying to make Nehemiah unnerved at all this 

drama that was happening around him and he was unmoved by all of it.   9 For all of them 

were trying to frighten us, thinking, "They will become discouraged with the work and it will not be 

done." But now, O God, strengthen my hands. Discouragement comes in a lot of different forms and we 

all respond to adversity in different ways.  I think, as a leader, it always good to take a step back and take 

a personal inventory of how I’m leading.  One good way to look at your leadership is to kind of put how 
you perform under trial under a microscope.  When I run into hardship, what happens to my leadership? 

What’s happening on the external?  How am I carrying myself?  Do I panic?  Do I become frantic?  Am I 

fearful?  What kind of leadership are you displaying to those around you?   

 

Then what are you doing with that anxiety?  Am I meditating on it, so it builds and begins to overtake me 

and depress me and take the wind out of my sails?  Or, am I going to take that anxiety and bring it to the 

Lord, present my request to God, thank him in the midst of it, and trust him in the midst of the trial?  If 

you look at Nehemiah’s example, as the enemy began to push harder, what it did to him is he responded 

in a way that was invigorating.  The urgency of his mission was only increased.  He said, “But now, O 

God, strengthen my hands.”   

 

When you get pushed down, your character is defined by what you do when you get up.  Do you stand 

there and lick your wounds, retreat, surrender, or do you get up with more grit and determination than 

ever before? But now, O God, strengthen my hands.  Grit to it and get-r-done.  Let Satan’s attacks 
further your resolve. That’s the way a godly leader responds.  And to be honest with you, when you find 

yourself in a situation where you know beyond a shadow of a doubt that you are doing God’s work, let 
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those attacks serve as an encouragement to you.  I must be doing something that’s worth thwarting.  Let 
it build up your resolve.  Stay focused just as Nehemiah did. 

 

10 When I entered the house of Shemaiah the son of Delaiah, son of Mehetabel, who was confined at 

home, he said, "Let us meet together in the house of God, within the temple, and let us close the doors 

of the temple, for they are coming to kill you, and they are coming to kill you at night." 11 But I said, 

"Should a man like me flee? And could one such as I go into the temple to save his life? I will not go 

in." 12 Then I perceived that surely God had not sent him…  He discerned this with God’s help.  …but he 

uttered his prophecy against me because Tobiah and Sanballat had hired him. 13 He was hired for this 

reason, that I might become frightened and act accordingly and sin, so that they might have an evil 

report in order that they could reproach me.  

 

Beware of false prophets and teachers.  We have the same problem today that they had in Nehemiah’s 
time and in Paul’s time that the enemy is raising up false teachers in hopes of drawing the elect off 
course, to twist and pervert our understanding of what is truth.  Just as Paul challenged Timothy to 

guard the treasure, we as leaders have to lay hold of that charge as well.  We’ve got to protect what is 
true and what we’ve been called to do, and not be drawn off course by wolves in sheep’s clothing.   
 

14 Remember, O my God, Tobiah and Sanballat according to these works of theirs, and also Noadiah 

the prophetess and the rest of the prophets who were trying to frighten me. 

 

Our passage goes on and this is really the most exciting point in this entire story.  15 So the wall was 

completed on the twenty-fifth of the month Elul, in fifty-two days.  Now we know from Chapters 1 and 

2 that Nehemiah prayed and fasted and mourned for four months and the job was done in two.  I think 

that’s a pretty good ratio for this body of Christ that we might put twice as much prayer into the effort 

that we need to apply to get a job done.  Wouldn’t you agree? 

 

 16 When all our enemies heard of it, and all the nations surrounding us saw it, they lost their 

confidence; for they recognized that this work had been accomplished with the help of our God.  I want 

to throw this out to the church today that you would live your life in a way that causes other people to 

take notice.  When you go on an adventure with God, when you sink your hands in the lion’s mane and 
you set out to do hard things, people’s heads are going to turn.  Isn’t that a fun thought?  I think of the 
O’Brian in Powersite.  I believe that they’re turning some heads there.   

 

The speaker that came in on Thursday to the Ozark Mountain Prayer Breakfast was Lonnie Riley.  Lonnie 

Riley was a pastor from Kentucky and in his town, the economy was basically based off of the coal 

mining industry.  Their plant was shut down and as a result, their economy tanked and their people in 

this little coal valley were really struggling.  Poverty was the norm, and God burdened their heart for 

their city.  It’s so similar to the O’Brians.  The story that he told was that they just began praying and 

dreaming.  They were praying over broken down old buildings saying, “God, what might you do with this 

building?  What would you do to revitalize this and bring life back to this community?”  And one building 

after another, God gave them a dream and they entrepreneured their way back into a healthier 

economy.   
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In the makeup of their little community, 33% of them are followers of Jesus.  They’ve had a revival 
happen in their town and it was because they were meeting the needs of the people.  You’ve often 
heard it said that people don’t care how much you know until they know how much you care.   
 

I am just so inspired by what’s happening in our home town.  We live in a great place, do we not?  This 
place is special.  The Ozark mountains are special and what I learned is that it hasn’t always been this 
way.  There were men and women along the way who rose up in this community and they made a 

difference and they changed the face of our community.  Do you know that the Ozark Mountain Prayer 

Breakfast is one of the biggest in the entire country?  It’s us and Springfield actually.   
 

We live in a great place, but we cannot stop now.  There are too many people who are still hurting.  

There are too many people that don’t know Jesus.  There are too many people whose belly’s ache from 
hunger.  Look at this body right here.  We fill this room twice, we fill the Chapel, we’ve got folks serving 
all over the place.  Thousands of people are involved in this little church body and in the little pockets of 

where you live and move and do life, if we each begin to lead and to dream and to fight for our 

hometown, we can do those who went before us a great honor of continuing to carry the ball down the 

field. 

 

I’m going to pray today and I’m going to tell you what I’m going to pray in advance.  I’m going to pray 
that God would give you a dream for your little niche of the Ozark Mountains.  I want to invite you to 

pray with me that God would give you a vision and that he would give you the courage to grit to it and 

get-r-done. 

 

Lord, I just…  Man, it’s fun to be the Woodland Hills church family.  We thank you for this body of Christ.  

I just want to pray, God, that you would anoint us to be influencers in our community.  I want to pray 

that we would take personal responsibility first and foremost of ourselves and our faith and then 

secondly, to those around us that we would have a succession plan. I want to pray, God, that you would 

lay that on each heart, that you would give us a vision.   

 

We don’t need another church program or an organization, we need a church body that is fighting 

together, that’s taken the responsibility that you’ve given them with the people that are around them 

and the community they live in, that they would dream big and  that they would make a difference by 

being faithful and grinding through hardship and seeing the job through.  Please use us, Lord. 

 

It’s in Jesus’ name we pray, amen. 


